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Minutes of Western Isles District Salmon Fisheries Board and annual meeting of proprietors

 18th March 2021 at 2pm.

Via Zoom

Present: 
Dickon Green (Chairman)

Jason Laing (Clerk to the Board)

Richard Kershaw (Soval)

Victor Beamish (Grimersta)

Innes Morrison (Amhunnsuidh and Uig & Hamanaway)

Michael Wilson (Morsgail)

Chris Macrae (Eisken)

Richard Seaman (Scaliscro, Garynahine and Barvas)

Barry Lomas (Obbe)

Robert Stewart (Aline)

Ivar Mcary (Soval Angling)

Richard Davies (OHFT)

Paul Hopper (OHFT)
Apologies 
Dr Jan Abel (Stockinish)

Iain Maciver (Stornoway Trust)

Iain Trayner ( Stornoway AA)

Angus Mackenzie (Scaliscro)

Kenny Maclennan (Carloway)

Sally Reynolds (Carloway)

Donnie Whiteford (Garynahine)

Donnie Macdonald (Rodel)

Iain Roxburgh (Gress Angling)
Chairmans Introduction
Dickon Green welcomed everyone and thanked all for attending. He Thanked the Trust staff and the Clerk to the board for their help since the last meeting. He then paid tribute to Christoph Buxton, former proprietor of Gaynahine who has recently passed away.

Levy rate for 2021/2 and funding of OHFT
It was agreed that the Levy rate per £1 should remain at 101p.

Dickon proposed that because there was still some uncertainty regarding Covid and restrictions, the Board should invoice for 75% of the Levy in April. The remaining 25% will be invoiced for later in the year if agreed at the next Board meeting in October when the situation will be clearer. This proposal was seconded by Richard Kershaw and unanimously agreed.

It was also agreed that the Board should continue to provide core funding for the Outer Hebrides Fisheries Trust (OHFT). This was to be an amount of £57,000 (75% payable initially, the other 25% when / if it is agreed to invoice for the remaining 25% of the Levy as mentioned above)
Review of the 2020 Season
Dickon said that this had largely been discussed at the previous meeting. It was noted that while it had been a generally very good Salmon run with good conditions prevailing there were still concerns about the poor numbers of Sea Trout recorded by many fisheries. He said that there were grounds for optimism for the coming season with the proposed relaxing of Covid restrictions.
Update From The Clerk to the Board
Jason Laing updated the meeting on the Boards finances and Levy payments. He said that while there was still around £10,000 outstanding this was mostly from fisheries who had agreed staged payments and the outstanding money was expected before the end of the financial year.

He said that there were currently 18 warranted bailiffs on the Island but that 3 more people had passed the IFM bailiffs exam and would now be eligible to receive a bailiffs card. He congratulated Robert Stewart, Alastair Murray and Angus J MacDonald on passing the exam.

He added that several people had put themselves forward to sit the next exam in May.

He updated the Board on the situation around seal licences. Marine Scotland has confirmed that fisheries can apply for a license where there is a danger to other wild animals, namely wild salmon.

He told the meeting that WIDSFB had received a FOI request from Salmon & Trout Conservation asking for all minutes and emails relating to EMP's. Although there are no EMP's agreed in the Western Isles yet, discussions are underway to try and ensure the best protection possible for wild salmon and sea trout within these EMP's as they are currently the best option we have until legislation around Aquaculture regulation changes. After seeking legal advice the Board had been advised to decline this request to protect the principle of a 'safe space' to negotiate. S&TC may now appeal to the information commissioner.

Jason then told the meeting that WIDSFB had lodged an objection to an expansion of the Scottish Salmon Company's Plocrapool site. This permission had since been granted by the planners with one condition being that SSC abide by the terms of the EMP. This is of concern to WIDSFB as no EMP has been agreed with the wild fish interests prior to permission being given. The Board are currently taking further advice on this matter.

Bailiffing and Enforcement
Jason Laing told the meeting that there had been a recent meeting of Western Isles fisheries managers and bailiffs. This had been very productive and he gave a quick summary of the key points raised to the meeting. A discussion was held as to how best the Board could support Fisheries and Bailiffs. It was agreed that a budget of £10,000 be set aside for this and a number of options were discussed about how to proceed.

Richard Seaman re-enforced the point that salmon poaching is wildlife crime and that it should be taken very seriously by the police. 

Update from Richard Davies  and Paul Hopper on OHFT
Paul Hopper briefed that all the projects scheduled for 2020 that had been cancelled because of the pandemic were now due to happen in 2021 which was good news for OHFT. This includes the Marine Scotland (MS) National elecrofishing project.

He then briefed on the Atlantic Salmon Trust's West Coast Tracking programme. He has now been on three training courses ahead of tagging smolts this year. He said that rotary smolt trap was now in place on the Grimersta river and the other due to go in to the Laxay river imminently. 

The plan is for the Laxay smolts to be tagged this year as part of the wider tracking programme, and the Grimersta smolts measured and weighed to ensure they are of a suitable size for tagging next year.
Richard Davies pointed out that the Laxay tagging is part of the wider West Coast tagging project where fish will pass through the Minch array, while the aim of the tagging at Grimersta next year is also to identify migration routes through Loch Roag, an example of an enclosed sea loch.
Paul then briefed that this programme would bring some income in to the Trust, as would the MS electrofishing work.

He briefed on the Salmon Pressures map that OHFT had helped with.

He mentioned the work that he has done to help WIDSFB with planning responses and also addressing concerns with SEPA about barriers to migratory fish in Uist. 

Richard Davies then gave an update. On the subject of the FOI request he agreed that the principle of a safe space for negotiation with the aquaculture industry was very important. 

He briefed the meeting about a new study on isotopes and sea lice that was going to take place with himself and OHFT working with Prof. Clive Truman of Southampton University. Pete Pollard of SEPA is on board and it is likely John Armstrong of Marine Scotland Science will also come on board. This could determine if the Sea lice on wild fish have come from fish farms and even which sites / companies. This is important as it proves causation in the event of incidents such as that which occurred in Loch Roag in 2018.

Richard told the meeting that Loch Duart were prepared to have OHFT visit their sites and check their lice counts.

He mentioned his hope to expand the OHFT footprint and have an extra member of staff based in Uist in the future.

He then updated the meeting about the recent escape from the MOWI site at Hellisay near Barra. There were 19700 fish of around 6.5 kilos escaped. He said that these were not sexually mature and that the timing of the escape would be unlikely to have a significant impact on wild fish. The Board is to meet with MOWI about this incident.

Richard then stressed how important it was that the aquaculture regulatory system be changed. He said that the agreed changes were still due to happen and that it looked like SEPA were close to being ready to take over as regulatory body.

Victor Beamish said that he felt it likely that nothing would happen before the Scottish Parliamentary elections and that Scot Gov kept kicking the can down the road.

Dickon Green said it was very important that the regulatory system changed.

AOB
Dickon said that because Sir Peter Cresswell was no longer a Board member and thus no longer on the steering group (SG) that a replacement member was needed for the SG.

He said that the remaining members of the SG felt that it would be good to have a proprietor from a community owned fishery involved. Dickon said the SG felt that Kenny Maclennan of Carloway Estate would be a good addition if the Board agreed and had discussed this with Kenny who was happy to sit on the SG on a trial basis. There were no objections to this and Kenny was appointed to the SG.

Dickon then thanked Carolyn MacKinnon for her help during her time as admin assistant to the Board and wished her well in her new job.

Richard Seaman raised the issues that Barvas Estate are having with Scottish water over Loch Sgarabhat, and that this important part of a Migratory fish system was at risk. He said the support of the Board on this issue would be welcome and Dickon agreed that the Board would be happy to assist as required.

The question of the impact of lockdown and the amount of fishing by trawlers was raised. There had been a suggestion that the lack of trawlers at sea in 2020 due to the Pandemic could have had a beneficial effect on the salmon runs. Paul Hopper said that the data about trawler catches was available but was a year behind. Richard Seaman suggested that it wouldn't be difficult for Marine Scotland to get and release this Data in real time. 
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting of the WIDSFB was set for Thursday 28th October at 2pm.
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